UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

20 MARCH 2002

(2.15 pm –  7.00 pm)

MINUTES

Unreserved Business

Present:
Vice-Chancellor (in the Chair), Professor Alder, Professor Atkinson, Mr Bailey, Mr Baraldi, Professor Benton, Dr Brewis, Dr Burnett, Professor Busfield, Mr Butler, Dr Canessa, Professor Chambers, Dr Cox, Ms Crimp, Professor Critchley, Dr Davies, Mr De Sousa, Professor Dowden, Professor Downton, Professor Fernandez, Dr Fraser, Professor Gilbert, Professor Hanley, Mr Henson, Professor Higgins, Dr Hu, Professor Lahiri, Ms Lambert, Professor Lubbock, Mr Lyons, Mr Mack, Dr Mackenzie, Mr Manson, Professor Massara, Mr McAuley, Ms Mohamed-Assen, Professor Morris, Professor Muthoo, Mr Naqvi, Professor Neary, Dr Norval, Ms Nwachukwu, Ms O’Sullivan, Ms Pennock, Mr Pike, Mr Powers, Professor Richmond, Mrs Robertson, Dr Rowlands, Dr Samson, Dr Scarbrough, Professor Schürer, Professor Scott, Professor Sherer, Professor Sikka, Professor S Smith, Dr Steel, Dr Stones, Professor Tsang, Professor Turner, Mrs Turton, Dr Upton, Mr Watt, Mr Webb, Mrs Wright  

In attendance:
Registrar & Secretary, Academic Registrar, Director of Finance, Planning Officer, Mr Lister, Mr Nicholson, Ms Tallentire, Mr Walters

By invitation:
Ms Ireland

Apologies:
Professor Buck, Mrs Cardew, Professor Colbeck, Professor Crossick, Mr Doman, 

Ms Heath, Mr Ong, Professor South 

MINUTES

 1/02

The Senate noted and approved the amendments to the Minutes of the meeting on 12 December 2001 as set out in Paper S/02/1.  The remaining minutes of the meeting on 12 December 2001 were approved as a correct record.

BUESINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION

 2/02

(a)
In accordance with Standing Orders, para 7, the Senate noted the following items starred for discussion:

	
	

	Agenda item 6(a)
	Academic Standards Committee

· M.303/01 University Policy on Oral Assessment

· M.322/01 Moscow School of Social and Economic Sciences/University of Essex Joint PhD



	Agenda item 6(c)
	Board of Studies for Collaborative Education

· M.33/02 BA (Hons) schemes in Fine Art and Digital Art External Examiner Procedure



	Agenda item 6(d)
	Equal Opportunities Steering Group

· Review of Women’s Progression in Academic Life



	Agenda item 6(f)
	Careers and Employability Committee

· Key Skills Officer’s Report



	Agenda item 9
	Establishment of a Socio-Technical Research and Innovation Centre

	
	


 3/02

 (b)
The remaining items were then deemed to have been approved without discussion.

FORMAL BUSINESS (S/02/2)

 4/02

RESOLVED:
that items of Formal Business be approved as set out in Appendix A attached.

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT

 5/02

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the following matters:

(a)
Funding 

(b)
Student Recruitment.

 6/02

The full text of the Vice-Chancellor’s statement is attached as Appendix B.

 7/02

It was noted that Budget Sub-Committee routinely considered ways in which the University’s costs could be reduced or additional income generated.  Consideration had been given to contracting out services, such as catering, but a consultancy used in the late 1990s had reported that it was more economical to provide catering services internally.  Reviews of catering and printing would take place shortly, with the objective of making these income-generating services.  

 8/02

Administrative sections had been subject to efficiency gains in the same way as departments this academic year; Budget Sub-Committee scrutinised applications for new administrative posts as closely as those from departments.  Administrative Service Reviews took place annually to identify potential for savings and efficiency gains in administrative sections.

 9/02

Concern was expressed that international students had not taken up places at the University in October 2001 because guaranteed University accommodation had not been available for them.  More accommodation was being set aside for international students in 2002/03 and some private sector accommodation had also been leased.  Accommodation was expected to be available at the University Quays from October 2003. Overseas applicants were being given earlier information about the availability of accommodation in October 2002.

REPORTS OF ACADEMIC STANDARDS COMMITTEE (5.12.01, 23.1.02)  (S/02/3, S/02/4)

Revision of University Policy on Oral Assessment

RESOLVED:

 10/02

that the rules governing the scope of the University Oral Assessment Policy as approved by Senate in June 1998 be amended as follows (new wording underlined, old wording in square brackets): 

"2.
There is a University policy regulating the assessment of student oral presentations, or any other assessment in which students are assessed by oral means, which applies to: 
(i)
assessment involving students on taught schemes, [and for which the University of Essex is directly responsible;] with the exception of those at Writtle College;

(ii) 
assessment contributing to a mark appearing on the Examination Board grids from which a student's final degree classification is derived

AND

either contributing [ten] 25 percent or more to the overall mark for a course (or other component generating degree classification - such as a project)

or - where the performance being assessed is in a more informal context involving participation in discussion - contributing 10 percent or more to the overall mark for a course."

Agreement with the Moscow School of Social and Economic Sciences

 11/02

Concern was expressed about the proposal to continue the Moscow School of Social and Economic Sciences/University of Essex Joint PhD Programme because of difficulties relating to the supervision or students.   

RESOLVED:

 12/02

that the Graduate School Board should review the supervisory arrangements relating to the Moscow School of Social and Economic Sciences/University of Essex Joint PhD Programme as a matter of urgency and make recommendations about the continuation of the programme to the Senate at its next meeting. 

Invigilated Examinations and Tests Organised by Departments

RESOLVED:

 13/02

that the University Policy on Non-standard Examinations and Tests, with minor revisions and clarifications as set out in Appendix A to the report of Academic Standards Committee of 23 January 2002, be renamed the University Policy on Invigilated Examinations and Tests organised by Departments.

REPORT OF IS STRATEGY COMMITTEE (S/02/5)

Annual Plan and Budget 2002/03 and Forward Look 2003 – 2006

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 14/02

that the Annual Plan and Budget 2002-03 and Forward Look 2003-2006 be approved as set out in Appendix A to the report of IS Strategy Committee (6.2.02).

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF STUDIES FOR COLLABORATIVE EDUCATION (1.3.02) (S/02/6)

Validation Provision for Writtle College

(a)
BSc (Hons) Animal Management and BSc (Hons) Equine Breeding and Stud Management

RESOLVED:

 15/02

that the BSc (Hons) Animal Management and BSc (Hons) Equine Breeding and Stud Management degrees at Writtle College be validated for a period of five years from September 2002.

Validated Provision for the University of Essex/South East Essex College Partnership

(a)
BA (Hons) Journalism

RESOLVED:

 16/02

that the BA (Hons) degree in Journalism be validated for delivery at South East Essex College for a period of five years, commencing in September 2002, subject to the conditions in Paper BCE/02/06 being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board

(b)
Postgraduate Certificate in Education (PCET) and Certificate in Education (PCET)

RESOLVED:

 17/02

that the Postgraduate Certificate in Education (PCET) and Certificate in Education (PCET) be validated for delivery at South East Essex College for continuing students and for a single cohort of students commencing in the academic year 2002/2003, subject to the conditions in Paper BCE/02/07 being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board.

(c)
BA (Hons) Fine Art, BA(Hons) Digital Art and BA (Hons) Digital Animation

 18/02


It was noted that the validation of the BA (Hons) Fine Art, BA (Hons) Digital Art and the BA (Hons) Digital Animation would not be confirmed until all the conditions set out in Paper BCE/02/08 had been met to the satisfaction of the Validation Panel, which included external assessors.

RESOLVED:

 19/02

that the BA (Hons) Fine Art and BA (Hons) Digital Art degrees be validated for delivery at South East Essex College for a period of three years, commencing in September 2002, subject to the conditions and recommendations in Paper BCE/02/08 being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board.

Validated Provision for the Tavistock and Portman NHS Trust

(a)
Periodic Review of the MSc in Educational Psychology delivered by the Tavistock and Portman NHS Trust

RESOLVED:

 20/02

that the continued validation of the MSc in Educational Psychology at the Tavistock Clinic and Portman NHS Trust be confirmed until the next cycle of Periodic Reviews, or until the scheme is integrated into a future taught doctorate

REPORT OF THE EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP (S/02/7)

Report of Working Party on Policy Guidelines on Disability in Employment

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 21/02


(i)
that a separate Policy and Code of Practice on Disability in Employment should be established, alongside cross-referencing the existing Equal Opportunities Policy and Code of Practice;

 22/02


(ii)
that the draft Policy and Code of Practice on Disability in Employment should be adopted (as set out in Appendix A to the Spring term 2002 report of Equal Opportunities Steering Group to Council).

Review of Women’s Progression in Academic Life

 23/02

It was noted that the Equal Opportunities Steering Group was reviewing the recommendations of the focus groups on women’s progression and would make recommendations to the Senate at a future meeting on relevant issues once the overall review of women’s progression in academic life was complete.

Advertising Clerical Posts

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 24/02

that, with immediate effect, the advertising of all clerical posts should be subject to the rules as specified in the Code of Practice on Equal Opportunities in Employment that posts which are half-time or more and are for six months duration or more should be advertised internally and externally.

REPORT OF THE LIFELONG LEARNING BOARD OF STUDIES (S/02/8)

Membership and Terms of Reference

RESOLVED:

 25/02

(a)
that Dr Max Roberts be appointed to membership of the Lifelong Learning Board of Studies from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005:

 26/02

(b)
that the terms of reference of the Lifelong Learning Board of Studies be amended as follows (deleted text in square brackets), with effect from October 2002:

To be responsible for the assessment of Centre for Lifelong Learning Courses including:

(a)
approval of course syllabuses

(b)
approval of assessment procedures

(c)
approval of course  tutors and subject directors

[(d)
appointment of external examiners]

[e](d)
approval of assessment results

[f](e)
the award of University Lifelong Learning Certificates

[g](f)
quality assurance procedures.

The Board will report to Senate.

REPORT OF CAREERS AND EMPLOYABILITY COMMITTEE (S/02/9)

 27/02

The Dean of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies highlighted the view of the Careers and Employability Committee that a public relations strategy was required to present the University favourably to employers.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL (S/02/11)

Approval of New Degree Schemes

RESOLVED:

 28/02

(a)
that the following new degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 2002:

MA/Diploma in History

MA in Literature: Early Modern Texts, Theatre and Cultures

 29/02

(b)
that the following new degree scheme be approved for introduction in September 2002:

MSc by Dissertation in Telecommunications to be delivered in collaboration with Etisalat College of Engineering, United Arab Emirates:

Subject to further consideration of the resource implications by Budget Sub-Committee and subject to meeting the conditions set out in Appendix A to the Minutes of the Board of the Graduate School (11.2.02);  these conditions to be satisfied by 30 April 2002 and approved by the Dean of the Graduate School.

Discontinuation of Degree Schemes

RESOLVED:

 30/02

that the following degree schemes be discontinued with effect from October 2002:

MA in Aesthetics and the Visual Arts

MA in Russian Politics


Diploma in Communication Systems

Certificate in Political Science

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF HUMANITIES AND COMPARATIVE STUDIES (S/02/12)

Approval of New Degree Schemes

RESOLVED:

 31/02

that the following new degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 2003:

BA in Comparative Literature

BA in English and European Literature

BA in Literature and Myth

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF LAW (S/02/13)

Student Representation on the School Board

RESOLVED:

 32/02

that the number of student representatives on the Board of the School of Law be reduced from four to two with effect from October 2002.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF SOCIAL SCIENCES (S/02/14)

Approval of New Degree Schemes

RESOLVED:

 33/02

that the following new degree scheme be approved for introduction in October 2002

BSc in Financial Management 

Approval of New Short Courses

RESOLVED:

 34/02

that the following new short course be approved for introduction in March 2002:

Education preparation of nurses, midwives and health visitors to prescribe from the extended nurse prescribers’ formulary (ENB7310)

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF SCIENCE AND ENGINEERING (S/02/15)

Nomination of the Dean of the School of Science and Engineering

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 35/02

that Professor David Nedwell be appointed as Dean of the School of Science and Engineering from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005.

REPORT OF THE LIBRARY COMMITTEE (S/02/17)

 36/02

Noted.

PROPOSED ESTABLISHMENT OF A SOCIO-TECHNICAL RESEARCH AND INNOVATION CENTRE (S/02/16)

 37/02

The Registrar and Secretary reported on the proposed establishment of a Socio-Technical Research and Innovation Centre (STRIC) at Adastral Park in Ipswich. The Centre would initially be funded by a contract with BT, with BT contributions tapering off at a later stage as the centre’s income streams developed. Nine staff, who were currently employed by BT, would be appointed as a multi-disciplinary team to develop applied research in the socio-technical area; all had been interviewed by a panel of University staff including the Pro-Vice-Chancellor Research and the Director of the Institute for Social and Economic Research (ISER) and had proven research and team-working records.  Some collaborative projects involving the Department of ESE and ISER were already under way.  It was expected that the majority of the staff appointed to the Centre would be returned as research active in the next Research Assessment Exercise.  The Centre was expected to generate around £100k of research income within five years. Research income from industrial and commercial sources was expected to be given greater emphasis in the next Research Assessment Exercise.  

 38/02

The centre would provide a base for the University at Adastral Park, alongside those already established by University College London, the University of Cambridge and MIT, and would enable the University to bid internally for BT research funds and contracts. It would be complementary to the research expertise of staff at the University and would give the University a higher profile in an important regional centre for hi-tech research and development.  

 39/02

A detailed business plan had been submitted to Budget Sub-Committee and Finance Committee; the proposal had been endorsed by Standing Committee of Council.  The Centre would not be subject to the standard overheads contribution level for departments, though some contribution would be made. Staff would be appointed on rolling, fixed-term contracts.

RECOMMENDED TO THE COUNCIL:

 40/02


that a Socio-Technical Research and Innovation Centre be established at Adastral Park with effect from 1 April 2002.

CLOSURE OF THE DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS (S/02/10)

 41/02

The Senate noted that the BSc in Mathematics and Statistics had been listed in error in Paper S/02/10 as a degree scheme proposed for discontinuation.

Vice-Chancellor's Introduction

 42/02

The Vice-Chancellor set out the background to the proposed closure of the Department of Mathematics. The proposal, which was supported by Budget Sub-Committee, had not been made lightly, in haste or prematurely. The department's problems, especially in relation to student recruitment, were long-standing and a number of possible solutions to these had been explored in the past ten years, including potential mergers with the Department of Computer Science and the establishment of collaborative links with the Department of Mathematics at the University of East Anglia.  Neither of these solutions had been considered to be workable by the departments in question.  Several attempts to appoint new professors to provide fresh leadership for the department had failed.  A range of new degree schemes had been developed but  the department continued to experience particular difficulties, which were mounting, in attracting students.

(a)
Review of the Department of Mathematics
 43/02

A University Departmental Review of the Department of Mathematics had taken place in May 1999.  The University Review Committee (URC) had informed the Head of Department that in addition to the implementation of its recommendations a radical change of outlook in the department would be required in order to address its  long-standing problems.  A task-force, chaired by the then Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Resources), had been established to support the Head of Department. The task-force met frequently over a period of 18 months but no workable plans for addressing the department's problems had emerged.  

 44/02

The URC's first two recommendations related to student recruitment, both to the need to improve the conversion rate of applicants and to the need to develop more joint degree schemes to attract a larger number of students.  Although the department had worked very hard to improve its recruitment process, the conversion rate of applicants remained below the University's average for science departments and below the UK average for mathematics.  Recruitment to the joint degree schemes had been slightly more successful and it was proposed that these should continue for the time being.

 45/02

The URC had recommended that three additional staff should be appointed to the department, subject to the presentation by the department of satisfactory plans for developing new undergraduate and postgraduate programmes.  The Vice-Chancellor's Advisory Group had accepted the URC recommendation, but had received no such plans for consideration. 

(b)
Student Recruitment

 46/02

Applications and admissions to the Department of Mathematics were falling for a number of reasons, in particular the substantial decline in applications from Greece and the problems caused by changes to the post-16 mathematics AS and A level curriculum. UCAS was forecasting a sharp decline in numbers taking Maths A level and applying for degrees in Maths. Proposed changes to the AS level syllabus were not expected to impact on the numbers admitted to departments of Mathematics until at least 2005/06. The recruitment difficulties faced by the department were therefore likely to worsen for some years  to come. The new BSc in Mathematics for Secondary Teaching had been fully publicised but had attracted only 13 applicants to date, the equivalent of only two recruits at current conversion rates.

(c)
Financial Projections

 47/02

Current Budget Sub-Committee (BSC) policy allowed for departments in deficit to be cross-subsidised from other sources of funding, where they submitted satisfactory plans for the recovery of the deficit or where there was compensating strength, e.g. evidence that the department was regarded as a centre of excellence, or had the potential to become one. Although the Propagation Research Group in the Department of Mathematics was  successful (and would continue to exist as long as it generated income), the department's overall profile did not meet BSC criteria for cross-subsidy.  Such subsidies could only be drawn from funds which would otherwise be allocated to other departments or to the capital building programme.  If the Department of Mathematics were to go into deficit as projected in Paper S/02/10, other departments would lose academic posts.  BSC policy was to permit cross-subsidy from other academic departments only on a selective and  strategically justifiable basis.

(d)
The Future of Mathematics at the University

 48/02

The Vice-Chancellor acknowledged the concerns held by some about the academic integrity of the University's overall profile in the absence of a Department of Mathematics.  However, he reminded the Senate that the study of mathematics and statistics, to a demanding level, was already integral to many academic programmes, not only in the sciences but in  those offered by the Departments of Economics and Government and by the postgraduate Summer School in Social Science Data Analysis.  The Vice Chancellor accepted that it was essential for the University to continue to demonstrate that the study of mathematics was a serious activity in many areas, even if it was not organised by a department.

 49/02

As a small institution,  the University had from its foundation deliberately chosen to pursue excellence on the basis of selective strength in depth. The result of spreading resources too thinly or permanently propping up unviable departments would be general mediocrity. Since its inception the University had not only closed departments but established several new departments and a number of important sub-departmental disciplinary groups.  However, to maintain overall excellence strategic decisions  needed to be taken to allow disciplines to be discontinued where appropriate.

Discussion

 50/02

Several members of the Senate made prepared statements in response to the proposal to close the Department of Mathematics and the proposal was subsequently discussed at length. The Head of Department acknowledged the problems facing the department and reported that there was no consensus among staff in the department on how these could be resolved.  The staff establishment was no longer large enough to enable the department to deal effectively with the recommendations of the Departmental Review in May 1999.  However, he emphasised the continuing importance of a clearly defined focus for scholarship in mathematics within the University both for staff and students. It was particularly regrettable that one of the founding departments of the University, which had  provided flexible schemes of study in accordance with the University's original mission, should now be threatened with closure.  Ms Kirstie Ireland, a student in the Department of Mathematics, who had been permitted to attend the Senate in order to make a statement on behalf of the students of the department, reiterated the view that the department had successfully provided flexible schemes of study in a friendly and lively atmosphere.  She believed that the continuation of the department had an important role to play in training new teachers of secondary mathematics in the local area. 

(a)
Importance of Mathematics

 51/02

Several members of the Senate believed that mathematics was essential to the University's profile and pointed to the important role members of staff in the department played in supporting the research of colleagues.  Concern was also expressed about how the closure of the department would be perceived outside the University and about the effect of closure on students who were still registered in the department. It was suggested that the full impact of the closure had not been considered fully and that the proposal to establish an Institute of Mathematics would not assure the existence of mathematics provision in the University in the long term. 

(b)
Student Recruitment

 52/02

Senior members of the School of Science and Engineering, including the Dean and the Heads of the Departments of Computer Science and ESE, expressed regret about the proposed closure of the department and sympathy for colleagues in the Department of Mathematics, but endorsed the recommendation to close the department. The financial pressures generated by the department's student recruitment difficulties were too great to enable the department to continue. 

(c)
Staffing

 53/02

The age profile of senior staff in the Department of Mathematics was such that the majority would retire within the next five years. It was suggested that the department could recover if staff who left were replaced at junior grades to reduce costs and were able to generate a more vital, dynamic approach to the development of research and teaching, with particular emphasis on the training of new teachers of mathematics at secondary level.  

 54/02

However, it was pointed out that there had been difficulties in the past in recruiting even junior staff to the department, especially in the area of statistics, and a large number of junior staff in the department would lead to difficulties in the generation of research income and the provision of research leadership and management for the department.

 55/02

It was noted that no compulsory redundancies had been proposed. The unions had offered support to members of the department, though this had not so far been taken up by individuals.  Although union members had voiced dismay about the proposed closure of the department, no general disagreement had been expressed.

(d)
Research

 56/02

The Senate noted particular difficulties for the Department of Mathematics in relation to the RAE.  Mathematics was divided into three units of assessment and small departments were necessarily penalised because small submissions typically did not have the critical mass to obtain high research grades.  It was suggested that it would be inappropriate to apply standard University expectations of research excellence to such a small unit. Three members of the department had been submitted to RAE under units of assessment other than Mathematics which had obtained a grade 4 or 5. It could therefore be argued that the 3A grade obtained for mathematics was unrepresentative of the department's research performance overall. However, the Vice Chancellor confirmed that an external assessor had judged that the Department as a whole would be very unlikely to achieve more than a 3A grade. 
(e)
Financial Projections

 57/02

Some members of the Senate questioned the financial projections which had been provided in Paper S/02/10. These were based on a number of assumptions Budget Sub-Committee had made about staff costs, future student recruitment and overheads.  Currently the department was breaking even and it was suggested that it would be inappropriate to proceed with the proposed closure of the department without consideration of alternative financial projections, based on different assumptions about the department's future.

(f)
Process

 58/02

Some members of the Senate expressed concern about the process which had led to the proposal to the Senate that the Department of Mathematics should be closed.  Some members  felt that there had been insufficient time to consider the proposal in detail because the paper had been distributed less than a week before the Senate meeting.  It was suggested that a special meeting of the Senate should have been called earlier in the term to consider the proposal.   Concern was expressed that recruitment to the department's single honours degree schemes had been halted before approval had been given to close the department.  

 59/02

The Vice-Chancellor pointed out that it would have been improper to continue to recruit students while the department's future was in doubt. The number of students affected by the decision to halt student recruitment was very small.  It had been essential to inform members of the department that its closure was being considered; the Dean of the School of Science and Engineering, the President of the Students' Union and the AUT had been informed at the same time.  There had been subsequent consultation of Heads of Department and Deans well in advance of Senate. An emergency meeting of Senate would have been open to the criticism that it was being rushed into a decision without a full set of evidence.

(g) 
Senate Enquiry

 60/02

The Dean of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies, speaking on behalf of all the Deans, proposed that, under the provisions of Statute XX.24, a Senate enquiry should take place into possible alternatives to the proposed closure of the Department of Mathematics, as set out in Paper S/02/10. This would allow staff, students and other interested parties to seek consensus about the future of the department.  Although concern was expressed by some about the negative impact a further delay in reaching a decision would have on members of the department, the proposal was endorsed by other  members of the Senate.

Conclusion

 61/02

The Vice-Chancellor summarised the following reasons for reaching a decision at this meeting of the Senate on the proposed closure of the Department of Mathematics:

 62/02

(i)
the evidence to support the proposal had been available to key members of the University, including staff in the department, for a considerable time prior to its formal submission to the Senate;

 63/02

(ii)
a further delay would extend the uncertainty felt by members of the department about their future; and

 64/02

(iii)
further deliberations would delay the formal decision to close the department, which many felt to be regrettable but inevitable.

 65/02

On the other hand, holding a Senate enquiry would enable members of Senate to be satisfied that alternative options to the closure of the department had been thoroughly  considered before a final recommendation was made to Council.

 66/02

By means of an informal show of hands,  Senate members agreed that a Senate enquiry into the proposed closure of the Department of Mathematics should take place under the provisions of Statute XX.24.  The enquiry panel would be required to report to the next meeting of the Senate on 12 June 2002.

REPORT OF FINANCE COMMITTEE

HEFCE Grant Announcement 2002/03 (S/02/18)

 67/02

Noted.

Budget Update 2001/02 and financial forecasts to 2004/05 (S/02/19)

 68/02

Noted.

STAFF APPOINTMENTS (S/02/20)

 69/02

Noted.

Joanne Tallentire

Senior Assistant Registrar

17 April 2002
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